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Environment Committee Meeting 
 
Date: Wednesday, 13 March 2024 
Time 7.00 pm 
Venue: Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, ME10 3HT* 
 
Membership: 
 
Councillors Roger Clark, Charles Gibson, Mike Henderson, Carole Jackson, Rich Lehmann 
(Chair), Charlie Miller, Pete Neal, Chris Palmer, Ashley Shiel, Julien Speed, Paul Stephen, 
Sarah Stephen, Angie Valls, Ashley Wise and Dolley Wooster (Vice-Chair). 
 
Quorum = 5 

 
  Pages 

Information about this meeting 
*Members of the press and public can listen to this meeting live. Details of how 
to join the meeting will be added to the website by 12 March 2024. 
 
Recording and Privacy Notice  
 
Swale Borough Council is committed to protecting the security of your personal 
information. As data controller we process data in accordance with the Data 
Protection Act 2018 and the UK General Data Protection Regulation. 
 
This meeting may be recorded. The recording will be retained in accordance 
with the Council’s data retention policy and may be published on the Council’s 
website. By entering the chamber and by speaking at a meeting, whether in 
person or online, you are consenting to being recorded and to the recording 
being published. 
 
When joining a meeting online, your username will be visible to others in 
attendance. In joining the meeting you are consenting to us processing your 
username. You may use a pseudonym as your username but the use of an 
inappropriate name may lead to removal from the meeting. 
 
If you have any questions about how we look after your personal information or 
your rights under the legislation, please email 
dataprotectionofficer@swale.gov.uk.  
 

 

1.   Emergency Evacuation Procedure 
 
Visitors and members of the public who are unfamiliar with the building 

and procedures are advised that:  

(a) The fire alarm is a continuous loud ringing. In the event that a fire 
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drill is planned during the meeting, the Chair will advise of this. 

(b) Exit routes from the chamber are located on each side of the room, 
one directly to a fire escape, the other to the stairs opposite the 
lifts. 

(c) In the event of the alarm sounding, leave the building via the 
nearest safe exit and gather at the assembly point on the far side of 
the car park. Do not leave the assembly point or re-enter the 
building until advised to do so. Do not use the lifts.  

(d) Anyone unable to use the stairs should make themselves known 
during this agenda item. 

 
2.   Apologies for Absence 

 

 

3.   Minutes 
 
To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2024 (Minute 
Nos. 559 – 565) as a correct record.  
 

 

4.   Declarations of Interest 
 
Councillors should not act or take decisions in order to gain financial or 

other material benefits for themselves, their families or friends.  

 

The Chair will ask Members if they have any disclosable pecuniary 

interests (DPIs) or disclosable non-pecuniary interests (DNPIs) to 

declare in respect of items on the agenda. Members with a DPI in an 

item must leave the room for that item and may not participate in the 

debate or vote.   

 

Aside from disclosable interests, where a fair-minded and informed 

observer would think there was a real possibility that a Member might be 

biased or predetermined on an item, the Member should declare this 

and leave the room while that item is considered.  

 

Members who are in any doubt about interests, bias or predetermination 

should contact the monitoring officer for advice prior to the meeting. 

 

 

5.   Review of Air Quality Management Areas in East Street (AQMA 3) and 
Teynham (AQMA 5) 
 

5 - 12 

6.   ‘Scrapsgate field’ horse riding review 
 

13 - 18 

7.   Iwade Cemetery Regulations 
 

19 - 24 

8.   Forward Decisions Plan 
 

25 - 26 

 

Issued on Tuesday, 4 March 2024 
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The reports included in Part I of this agenda can be made available 
in alternative formats. For further information about this service, or to 
arrange for special facilities to be provided at the meeting, please 
contact democraticservices@swale.gov.uk.To find out more about 
the work of this meeting, please visit www.swale.gov.uk 
 
 
 
Chief Executive, Swale Borough Council, 
Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT 

mailto:democraticservices@swale.gov.uk


This page is intentionally left blank



Environment Committee  

Meeting Date Wednesday, 13 March 2024 

Report Title Review of Air Quality Management Areas in East Street 
(AQMA 3) and Teynham (AQMA 5) 

EMT Lead Lisa Fillery, Director of Resource  

Head of Service Tracey Beattie, Mid Kent Environmental Health Manager 

Lead Officer Clare Lydon, Acting Team Leader   

Classification Open 

Recommendations 1. That the Environment Committee approves the 
revocation of AQMA 3 and AQMA 5. 

2. That the Environment Committee authorise the Head of 
Legal Partnership to agree the wording and issue 
Revocation Notices for AQMA 3 and AQMA 5.  

 

1 Purpose of Report and Executive Summary 
 

1.1. This report reviews the air quality data and advice provided by Defra in the 
last two Annual Status Reports (2022 and 2023) relating to Air Quality 
Management Area 3 (East Street) and 5 (Teynham).  Consideration is 
given to statutory guidance provided in Defra’s Local Air Quality 
Management, Technical Guidance 2022.  
 

1.2. Annual mean concentrations of nitrogen dioxide (NO2) at these two Air 
Quality Management Areas (AQMA) have been consistently below the 
government Air Quality Objective (AQO) for five and four years 
respectively. Defra have expressly indicated to Swale that both AQMAs 
should begin the process of revocation in feedback of the 2022 and 2023 
Annual Status Reports (ASRs).  
 

1.3. To ensure that any decisions are made on robust evidence, Swale 
Borough Council continued to monitor air quality for an additional year 
(2023) before commissioning Ricardo, a company with worldwide 
reputation and expertise in air quality, to carry out a Detailed Assessment 
of NO2 concentrations in these AQMAs.  They were asked to consider the 
future committed developments that could impact air quality in these 
areas. As the declaration of the AQMAs relates to NO2 this was the 
pollutant considered in the report. 

 
 
1.4. The Detailed Assessment quantified the public exposure to concentrations 

of NO2 across East Street, Sittingbourne and Teynham. The study 
assessed the years 2022 and 2028 and considered the impact of future 
committed developments, that could adversely impact concentrations of 
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NO2 in the AQMAs. A sensitivity test was also completed, to address 
possible fleet renewal delays in Swale relative to national projections. The 
assessment is robust in determining future compliance. 
 

1.5. The Detailed Assessment demonstrates that Air Quality Objectives are 
being met and will continue to do so. The modelling results in the Detailed 
Assessment indicate the AQMAs in Teynham and East Street 
Sittingbourne can be revoked without risk of future exceedances for NO2. 
The final conclusions of the assessment, provides confidence that the 
improvements will be sustained.  

 
1.6. Continued monitoring for NO2 and a planned use of new technology to 

monitor particulates at these locations will ensure that air quality remains 
under scrutiny, with the option of establishing AQMAs for any pollutants 
exceeding the national air quality standards.  

 

2. Background 
 

2.1. Swale Borough Council has a statutory duty under Part IV, Section 83 (1) 
of the Environment Act 1995, as amended by the Environment Act 2021, 
to review and assess air quality and take the necessary actions to improve 
areas of poor air quality. If the UK government Air Quality Objective for key 
pollutants are exceeded where people are likely to be regularly present, an 
AQMA must be declared. 
 

2.2. Monitoring identified six locations that exceeded the annual air quality 
objective for NO2 with six AQMAs having been declared. These are AQMA 
1 (Newington), 2/6 (Ospringe), 3 (East Street), 4 (St Paul’s Street), 5 
(Teynham) and 7 located along Keycol Hill.   

 
2.3. The Council has an extensive air quality monitoring network providing data 

on NO2, particulate matter (PM10 and PM2.5) pollutant concentrations. The 
data is recorded, collated, and reported annually in the Council’s Air 
Quality Annual Status Report submitted to the Department for Environment 
Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) for approval prior to publication.  

 
2.4. The Annual Status Report (ASR) provides an opportunity to analyse bias 

adjusted data collected over the year and compare with the previous five 
years of data. The ASR 2023 (see background papers) reported on data 
from 2022 and includes data from 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021. The over-
all five-year trend is one of improving air quality across all AQMAs, with an 
overall decrease in NO2 concentrations since 2018 for AQMA 3 and 5.  

 
2.5. The ASR 2023 indicated that apart from an exceedance at Keycol Hill, 

there has been compliance of the Annual Mean NO2 concentrations at all 
automatic monitoring stations and diffusion tube sites for the past three 
years. There are however no grounds for complacency, as some AQMAs 
are still only within 10% of the annual mean NO2 objective: Newington 
(AQMA 1) and Ospringe (AQMA 2/3). The latest AQMA Keycol Hill (AQMA 
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7) shows exceedances in 2019 and 2022 with no exceedances in 2020 or 
2021. St Paul’s Street (AQMA 4) has been compliant following three 
consecutive years of annual mean NO2 concentrations and below 10% 

NO2 objective. 
 

2.6. East Street (AQMA 3) shown in figure 1 has been compliant for four years 
with one of those years within 10% of the objective and Teynham (AQMA 
5) in figure 2 has been compliant the last five years, with one of the years 
being within 10% of the NO2 objective.   

 
Below shows East Street (AQMA 3) and Teynham (AQMA 5) 

 
 
Figure 1 presents NO2 annual mean concentrations for sites SW56 and SW152 in 
AQMA 3 (East Street) between years 2018 to 2022.  
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Figure 2 presents NO2 annual mean concentrations for sites SW80, SW91 and 
SW92 in AQMA 5 (Teynham) between years 2018 to 2022. 
 
 
2.7. Several factors have combined to bring about a reduction in NO2 levels, 

both nationally and locally, in recent years. Perhaps the most important of 
these was the introduction of the Euro VI engine class in 2014. The Euro 
VI class represented a very significant improvement in NOx emissions 
compared to the previous classes, and every year the proportion of Euro 
VI vehicles in the vehicle fleet increases. Other factors responsible for the 
reduction include a decrease in the proportion of new diesel vehicle sales, 
an increase in the proportion of electric vehicles and hybrid vehicles and 
most recently, changes in working practices originally introduced because 
of the COVID pandemic. 

 
2.8. In our ASR 2023 appraisal from Defra, we were advised AQMAs 3 (East 

Street) and 5 (Teynham) should be revoked as soon as possible, as they 
have been compliant for four and five consecutive years, respectively. 
Defra advised the revocation of an AQMA should be considered following 
three consecutive years of compliance with the relevant objective as 
evidenced through monitoring. Where there have been no exceedances 
for the past five years, local authorities must proceed with plans to revoke 
the AQMA. The Local Air Quality Management Technical Guidance 2022 
is clear in this respect: "There should not be any declared AQMAs for 
which compliance with the relevant objective has been achieved for a 
consecutive five-year period." (Point 3.57, page 50)”. Defra further advised 
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that “we recognise the public perception of an AQMA being revoked might 
be that air pollution is no longer a problem in the area, however, keeping 
AQMAs in place longer than required risks diluting their meaning and 
impacting public trust in local air quality management.” 
 
To ensure that any decisions made are based on robust evidence, Swale 
continued to monitor air quality for an additional year (2023) and 
commissioned Ricardo to carry out a Detailed Assessment of NO2 
concentrations in the AQMAs, and to consider the future committed 
developments that could impact air quality in these areas (Appendix 1). 

 
2.9. The 2024 ASR has not yet been completed, however the NO2 tube data for 

the year 2023 is now available and is shown below in figures 3 and 4.  
Both graphs confirm that all monitoring sites within AQMA 5 (Teynham) 
and AQMA 3 (East Street) are below the Air Quality Standard Objective 
level of 40 µg/m3 . The Teynham monitoring site concentrations are 19.2 

µg/m3, 23.8 µg/m3, and 20.7 µg/m3 and the East Street site concentrations 
are 16.7 and 21.7 µg/m3  

 
 
Figure 3 presents NO2 annual mean concentrations for sites SW80, SW91 
and SW92 in AQMA 5 (Teynham) for 2023. 
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Figure 4 presents NO2 annual mean concentrations for sites SW56 and 
SW152 in AQMA 3 (East Street) for 2023. 

 
 
2.10. The Detailed Assessment (Appendix 1) provides a review of the monitored 

data presented in the ASR 2023 and a modelled prediction of future NO2 
concentrations. The assessment sets out in detail the approach used to 
assess if AQMAs 3 (East Street) and 5 (Teynham) should be revoked. The 
assessment quantified the public exposure to concentrations of NO2 
across East Street, Sittingbourne and Teynham. The modelling reviews 
the baseline year of 2022, using traffic data provided by the Council, from 
consultants SWECO (traffic management specialists) used by Swale 
Planning, plus national forecasts for the vehicle fleet composition. The 
assessment includes a future scenario to predict traffic impacts during the 
year of 2028, and considers whether future committed developments may 
adversely impact pollutant concentrations in the AQMAs. This scenario 
was modelled assuming that all traffic generated by each development 
would run through the two AQMAs. A sensitivity test was also factored 
should there be a delay to fleet renewal in Swale relative to national 
projections for 2028. 

 
2.11. The Detailed Assessment provided the following final conclusions:  
 

• No relevant individuals within AQMA 3 and 5 are predicted to be 
exposed to an annual mean NO2 concentration above or within 10% 
of the Air Quality Objective for annual mean NO2. 

• The Sittingbourne, East Street and Teynham AQMAs will continue 
to be below 10% of the Air Quality Objective for annual mean NO2 
at all locations of relevant exposure in the modelled 2028 scenario. 

• The model results therefore indicate the AQMAs can be revoked 
without risk of future exceedances 
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2.12. The next steps include updating the Air Quality Action Plan to reflect the 

status of the AQMAs and outline the continued air quality monitoring 
relevant to these sensitive locations. There is a continuing commitment to 
ensure Swale can respond quickly should there be any deterioration in air 
quality across a range of pollutants. Monitoring results will continue to be 
published and reported to Defra in the usual way. 

 
 

3. Proposals  
 

3.1. To revoke both AQMAs 3 (East Street) and 5 (Teynham) in line with 
recommendations made by Defra and Statutory Guidance (Local Air 
Quality Management, Technical Guidance 2022).  

 

4.     Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
 

4.1. Do not revoke and retain AQMAs 3 (East Street) and 5 (Teynham). This 
would be contrary to Statutory Guidance outlined in Defra’s Local Air 
Quality Management Technical Guidance 2022 and weaken the impact of 
the AQMA status for the remaining AQMAs in the district. Keeping AQMAs 
in place longer than required risks diluting their meaning and impacting 
public trust in Local Air Quality Management 

 
5.       Consultation Undertaken or Proposed 
 

5.1. No public consultation is required.  

 
6.  Implications 
 

Issue Implications 

Corporate Plan Priorities:  

Investing in our environment and responding positively to 

global challenges: Aligns with Swale’s climate change goal and 
result of reduced pollution emissions  

Financial, 
Resource and 
Property 

There are no significant costs associated with the revocation of 
the AQMA 

Legal, Statutory 
and Procurement 

The revocation of the AQMAs is required for Swale Borough 
Council to comply with section 83(1) of Part IV of the Environment 
Act 1995, as amended by the Environment Act 2021. This 
legislation requires Local Authorities to declare AQMAs to tackle 
exceedances of any air quality objectives, but having tackled 
them, the AQMAs must be revoked. 
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Crime and Disorder None identified 

Environment and 
Climate/Ecological 
Emergency 

This proposal aligns with ambitions included in the Councils 
Climate and Ecological Emergency declaration as it is a result of 
reduced pollution emissions  

Health and 
Wellbeing 

The revocation of the AQMAs aligns with a positive impact on 
Public Health and Wellbeing of the population of Swale BC, as it 
shows air quality is improving and that these areas are now 
compliant with national air quality objectives. The revoked 
AQMAs will be continually reviewed and reported on through the 
Councils Annual Status Report to ensure improvements continue.  

 

Safeguarding of 
Children, Young 
People and 
Vulnerable Adults 

 

None identified 

Risk Management 
and Health and 
Safety 

Demonstrating the AQMAs are compliant Swale Borough Council 
should revoke the two AQMAs in line with legislation and 
statutory guidance. If they do not then, they will not only weaken 
the status of the AQMA orders but will risk public confidence and 
risk of criticism from Defra.  

No Health and Safety implications identified. 

Equality and 
Diversity 

 None identified 

Privacy and Data 
Protection 

None identified  

 

7. Appendices 
 

7.1. The following documents are to be published with this report and form 
part of the report: 

• Appendix 1: Detailed Assessment completed by Ricardo 2023  
 

8. Background Papers 
 
Swale’s Annual Status Report 2023 can be found at 
https://swale.gov.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0005/457835/ASR-2023_-
Final_24_10_2023_updated-PDF-AA.pdf 
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Draft Environment Committee Meeting  

Meeting Date 13 March 2024 

Report Title Scrapsgate Field, Minster – Horse Riding Field Review 

EMT Lead Emma Wiggins, Director of Regeneration & 
Neighbourhoods 

Head of Service Martyn Cassell, Head of Environment & Leisure 

Lead Officer Graeme Tuff, Greenspaces Manager 

Classification Open 

Recommendations 1. It is recommended that the adjusted grounds 
maintenance arrangements continue, with the additional 
cutting of a section of the former rough grass area, at 
no additional cost to the Council. 

 

1 Purpose of Report and Executive Summary 
 
1.1 The use of Scrapsgate Field, Minster for a dedicated horse-riding area was raised 

at Sheppey Area Committee in September 2022 and subsequently debated at 
Environment Committee on 2 March 2023, Minute 761/3/23. 

 
1.2 It was agreed that grass cutting for an informal horse-riding area on Scrapsgate 

Field  be undertaken at no additional contract costs, by reducing maintenance 
elsewhere on the site and that a review be undertaken after a year to ensure 
operational success and consider any Health and Safety issues. 

 

2 Background 
 
2.1 Scrapsgate Field is approximately 4.6ha of open space located to the west of 

Scrapsgate Road, Minster on the edge of the urban area. It forms part of Minster 
Marshes, designated part of a Local Wildlife Site and consists of a small car park 
and large grass areas with a small amount of tree planting bounded by drainage 
ditches, including the main Environment Agency maintained Scrapsgate Drain. 
Approximately a quarter of the area is maintained as short amenity grass with the 
balance long grass, with a series of grass paths cut through for circular walking 
and riding routes. A plan of the site is included as Appendix I. 

 
2.2 The site is used for casual recreation, dog walking and in the past has been 

utilised for informal horse riding. This site along with part of The Glen, Minster 
was informally designated for casual horse-riding use with the installation of 
appropriate signing to try to provide local stables with the ability to ride off road. In 
addition to the active recreation use of the field, it is also a valuable area for 
biodiversity given the varied features and maintenance regimes. 
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2.3 In addition to the regularly maintained short grass for informal recreation, the rest 
of the field was cut once or twice per year (rough-cut) until the early 2000’s, when 
the rough-cut grass was removed from the ground’s maintenance contract. 

 
2.4 The request to the Area Committee arose from an informal local riding group who 

identified concerns with training horses on uneven, uncut rough ground and who 
requested construction of an all-weather training menage. While this was not 
possible due to cost and restrictions due to the site’s designation as a registered 
Village Green, a compromise was agreed to cut a further area of the rough grass 
area as marked red on the plan Appendix I. 

 
2.5 A 1,500m2 section of the rough grass has been cut for potential use by horse 

riders. This has been achieved at no additional grounds maintenance cost by 
swapping with other areas on the site which would had been cut in the past, but 
have been planted with tree whip planting. 

 
2.6 From observations on site, there is currently limited evidence of use and although 

very wet at this time of year, there is no churning or areas of wear that are of 
concern.  

 
2.7 Site signing, including specific warning – horse riding area, signing has been 

refreshed recently to both try to increase awareness and provide the necessary 
information to all users of the site. The site risk assessment is up to date and 
includes identification of the horse-riding risk, to all users of the site. 

 

3 Proposals 
 
3.1 It is proposed that the adjusted grounds maintenance arrangements continue, 

with the additional cutting of a section of the former rough grass area at no 
additional cost to the Council. This will enable horse riders to feel more confident 
to use this space, but not interfere with the legitimate other informal uses of the 
site.  

 

4 Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
 
4.1 Return the additional cut area, back to rough grass. While the area appears to 

have had limited use to date, this will once again prevent potential use by horse 
riders and is therefore rejected.  

 
4.2 The previous report to the Environment Committee identified estimated costs of 

£15,000-£20,000 to develop a horse menage with appropriate surfacing. 
However, there are considerable on-going maintenance, management and 
insurance implications and it was not recommended given the current Medium 
Term Financial Strategy challenges. These challenges remain and as such this 
option is rejected. 
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5 Consultation Undertaken or Proposed 
 
 
5.1 We have tried but been unsuccessful trying to communicate with the local horse-

riding group who originally raised the issue. 
 

5.2 There has not been any objection or concern communicated from the community 
to the additional grass cutting. 

 

6 Implications 
 
 

Issue Implications 

Corporate Plan The proposal would align to the Environment section of the 
Corporate Plan - to provide a cleaner, healthier and more 
sustainable and enjoyable environment and to prepare our 
borough for the challenges ahead. 

Financial, 
Resource and 
Property 

The proposal to provide an area of maintained grass will be cost 
neutral by reducing grass cutting elsewhere on the site. 

Legal, Statutory 
and Procurement 

The site is a registered Village Green (VG263) and as such legal 
restrictions are placed through the Inclosure Act 1857 and the 
Commons Act 1876. In addition, the owner of a Village Green 
cannot do anything that interferes with the lawful recreational 
activities of the local inhabitants. 

 

Crime and 
Disorder 

None identified at this stage. 

Environment and 
Climate/Ecological 
Emergency 

The proposal does not impact the Local Wildlife Site or biodiversity 
as varied cutting regimes promote different species. 

Health and 
Wellbeing 

None Identified at this stage 

Safeguarding of 
Children, Young 
People and 
Vulnerable Adults 

None Identified at this stage 

Risk Management 
and Health and 
Safety 

Officers have considered the potential implications of a clash of 
users e.g., horse riders/dog walkers/walkers. The site is well 
known locally and new signing has been ordered to refresh the 
existing warning signs. Risk assessments for the site will detail the 
steps taken. 
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Equality and 
Diversity 

There are no differential equality issues raised by the proposals in 
this report at this time. 

 

Privacy and Data 
Protection 

None identified at this stage. 

 

7 Appendices 
 
7.1 The following documents are to be published with this report and form part of the 

report: 

• Appendix I: Scrapsgate Field Horse Riding Area 
 
 

8 Background Papers 
 

• None  
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Environmental Committee Meeting  

Meeting Date 13 March 2024 

Report Title Iwade Cemetery Regulations 

EMT Lead Emma Wiggins 

Head of Service Martyn Cassell 

Lead Officer Jay Jenkins 

Classification Open 

Recommendations That the Environment Committee designate the current 
used plot area and designated children’s plots as is (outside 
of the lawned requirements) but with the remainder of the 
cemetery as lawn only.  

 

1 Purpose of Report and Executive Summary 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to update the Environmental Committee on the 

ongoing situation at Iwade cemetery and seek agreement on a way forward. 
 

2 Background 
 
2.1 Following its opening in 2021 Iwade is classified in the approved Cemetery 

Regulations as a lawn plot cemetery. This means that families can place a 
memorial stone at the head of the grave but are then not allowed to place 
anything over the length of the grave (e.g., a laid memorial stone, chippings, 
fencing or plastic memorabilia. 
 

2.2 Over 12 months, back filled soil settles and then we top up to level and turf over. 
The grounds maintenance team can then mow over the graves keeping the 
cemetery tidy and maintenance costs down. 

 
2.3 Unfortunately, with a number of the initial burials at Iwade, families appear to 

have not been told about the ‘lawn’ regulations by funeral directors and when 
approached to remove items they have placed on their plots, they have refused 
advising they weren’t told. 
 

2.4 The issue has been identified in local media including ITV Meridian News. We 
continue to get complaints from those with existing graves and obviously as we 
are making new applicants aware, they are questioning why it applies to them 
and not those who have already got graves. 
 

2.5 An initial meeting (25 July 2023) on site with family representatives resulted in us 
gathering a range of views on the situation and it was clear from the meeting that 
the families felt very strongly about reverting to the original ‘lawn’ plot. A second 
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visit (30 October 2023) has taken place and several options were discussed to 
address the issue. 

 
 

3 Proposals 
 
3.1 Designate the current used plot area and designated children’s plots as is 

(outside of the lawned requirements) but with the remainder of the cemetery as 
lawn only. This is achievable due to the layout of the cemetery as shown on the 
map in Appendix 1. This will avoid further conflict with the current families who 
maintain they were not informed by funeral directors. 

 
3.2 Individual plots within the designated area that wish to continue with lawn will be 

turfed at the appropriate time. 
 
3.3 There is a risk new family burying in the other areas will follow the current 

families’ actions, creating further conflict. This is mitigated by recent actions 
including better signage, changes to funeral director processes and requesting 
that families sign to confirm they have received the regulations. 

 

4 Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
 
4.1 Hold the line and insist that all plots revert to the original lawn plot concept. This 

will result in several very sensitive and emotionally charged liaisons with each of 
the families. Officers would of course lead this, but a number of the families have 
requested that Cllrs making the decisions attend the site so they can understand 
their views.  
 

4.2 Invoke an agreed area (1.4mtr x 1mtr) area directly in front of the headstone that 
can remain soil and the remainder of the plot laid to lawn. This has been agreed 
with the grounds maintenance contractor as feasible and would still allow them to 
maintain the majority of the plot space as lawn. At the meeting, it was clear that 
several of the families would not be happy with this option, but we believe this 
would offer a compromise that some families would accept. 

 
4.3 Revert the cemetery to allow planting across the whole of the plot but no kerb 

stones. This would have an estimated cost uplift of £2,300 per annum. This 
amount will increase annually. 
 

5 Consultation Undertaken or Proposed 
 
5.1 Consultation has taken place with representatives from 6 families with ongoing 

electronic correspondence with the group representative and two on site 
meetings taking place. 
 

5.2 There have been informal discussions with the Administration, the more recent of 
which was on Monday 27 November 2023 
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6 Implications 
 
 

Issue Implications 

Corporate Plan This issue will fall under public realm as the cemetery is an 
important community asset.  

Financial, 
Resource and 
Property 

 

The annual uplift in GM costs to convert the existing section of the 
cemetery (Appendix 1) back to a traditionally maintained (No 
Lawn), with the remainder maintained as a Lawn cemetery is 
estimated at £400.  

 

The annual uplift in GM costs to convert the whole cemetery back 
to a traditionally maintained (No Lawn) have been calculated at 
£2,300.  

 

Legal, Statutory 
and Procurement 

There is likely to be a legal implication if the line is held as families 
have confirmed that they have already sought legal advice on their 
options around the situation at Iwade. 

Crime and 
Disorder 

None identified  

Environment and 
Climate/Ecological 
Emergency 

None identified  

Health and 
Wellbeing 

None identified  

Safeguarding of 
Children, Young 
People and 
Vulnerable Adults 

None identified  

Risk Management 
and Health and 
Safety 

None identified  

Equality and 
Diversity 

None identified  

Privacy and Data 
Protection 

None identified  

 

7 Appendices 
 
7.1 Appendix I: Layout of Iwade Cemetery and existing regulations. 
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8 Background Papers 
 
 None  
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Appendix 1 
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Environment Committee Forward Decisions Plan 2024-2025 Civic Year 

 

 

Report title, background information 
and recommendation(s) 

Date of 
meeting 

Open or 
exempt? 

Lead Officer and report author 

Tree Maintenance Policy 2024-2028 June 2024 Open Head of Service: Martyn Cassell 
 
Report Author: Steven Gale 

P
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